

# Designing a Science-Based Strategy for the Next Pandemic

Nikitha Baruvoori

**Dublin High School** 

# **ABSTRACT**

Since its 2020 debut, the COVID-19 pandemic has impacted the lives of millions. Through the efforts of many researchers, scientists, and medical professionals strategies were developed to control the spread of the virus. Strategies developed included mask mandates, creating reliable testing, social distancing, and vaccination mandates. These strategies all proved to be successful in controlling the spread of the virus, but unfortunately, due to the unprecedented nature of the pandemic, they took time to be developed and were not as effective as they could have been. This resulted in dozens of problems across the world's economy and politics. To avoid this, in the event of a future pandemic, we should be prepared to quickly develop effective strategies to quickly control the spread of the virus and mitigate the impact of the pandemic. Pandemic prevention strategies include the following: universal contact tracing, quickly creating reliable diagnostic tests and vaccines, constant monitoring of zoonotic pathogens, sufficient funding, and following the pandemic plan already set in place.

# Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has created an unprecedented global health crisis, impacting the lives of millions of people all around the world. In December 2019, many pneumonia-like cases of unknown causes were reported in Wuhan, China. Initial investigation by the World Health Organization determined that most of these cases were linked to the Huanan Seafood Market in Wuhan (WHO, 2020). In early 2020, the WHO discovered this new virus being transmitted from person to person and causing alarm in the global community. The emergence of the SARS-CoV-2 virus forced the scientific community to learn as much as possible about pandemic policy responses and rethink the way it tackles outbreaks.

# Early COVID-19 Pandemic Policies

# Masks

The first major step taken to curb the growth of the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States was to mandate the use of masks and facial coverings in public. Although there was never a federal mask mandate, many states initiated state-wide mandates. The CDC first recommended the use of face masks in April 2020. Mask-wearing, in addition to other prevention measures, helped reduce the spread of COVID-19. COVID-19 mainly spreads through respiratory droplets released from sneezing, coughing, or speaking. Wearing a facial covering can help block respiratory droplets from entering the body. There are three categories of masks, surgical, air-filtering respirators, and cloth masks, each with different levels of effectiveness. Surgical and air-filtering respirators provide the most protection because they were designed to filter out very small particles such as viruses. However, these masks were originally only recommended for healthcare workers because of the lack of supply. This left the general public with only cloth masks. Although cloth masks are not as effective as surgical masks, they still offer some protection against the virus.



# Effectiveness of Masks

A study about mask effectiveness on influenza (somewhat similar in biology to COVID-19) found that 2.3% of healthcare workers wearing cloth masks were infected and only 0.7 percent of healthcare workers using medical masks were infected (Clase, 2020). Cloth masks still offer a large amount of protection against the virus, but less than surgical masks. An experiment by the University of California, San Francisco sprayed hundreds of small droplets ranging from 20 to 500 micrometers, and almost all of them were blocked when the mouth was covered by a damp washcloth (Bai, 2020). This further proves that cloth masks can mitigate the spread of viruses. It was also crucial for the public to understand that it is important for everyone to wear a face covering, not just those showing symptoms of COVID-19. People with COVID-19 can be asymptomatic and still spread the virus to others, therefore it was advised that everyone wear a face covering to reduce the spread of the virus. The state of Kansas was very split in its enforcement of mask mandates, with some counties requiring masks and others not. In 2020 in Kansas, the reported cases decreased by 6 percent among counties with mask mandates while cases increased by 100 percent in counties without mandates (Van Dyke et al., 2020). Mask mandates ended up being incredibly effective, not just in the United States, but all around the world.

# Reliable Testing

One of the biggest priorities for scientists amidst the beginning of the pandemic was to develop a reliable test to determine if a person is infected with COVID-19. Thus far, the most reliable test is the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test. This test detects the genetic material in the virus and helps to determine whether or not a patient has COVID-19. One of the nation's top priorities was to develop a reliable test because isolation is the key to preventing the spread of the virus. A positive test can allow the person to isolate themselves from others; it can also help medical professionals determine the proper care the patient should receive and identify what they are most likely infected with. Without a reliable test, no other advancements in COVID-19 protection and prevention would be possible. Fortunately, COVID-19 tests were developed quickly and were readily available a few months into the pandemic. Several different policies were made for COVID-19 testing around the world. Some countries only allow testing for specific groups, while others have it open to the public.

## Effectiveness of Reliable Testing

Mass testing was one of the most important policies to combat the spread of COVID-19. It was created as a strategy to control the spread of COVID-19 in a large population, testing everyone, even asymptomatic people (Shen et al., 2021). Mass testing has the potential to be incredibly effective at preventing the spread of the virus under the correct circumstances. However, a lot of the time its effectiveness comes with several issues. Some of these include the challenge of providing enough testing kits in a short period of time, and the need to pay out of pocket can discourage socio-economically disadvantaged populations from participating. (Shen et al., 2021). Additionally, creating tests to test the majority of the population can be very cost ineffective (Du et al., 2022). However, in the areas where it was used, mass testing has been successful in reducing the number of COVID-19 cases. People carrying the virus were able to isolate themselves and those not carrying it were able to return to their normal lives. Mass testing was so effective because it was able to identify asymptomatic carriers of the virus and isolate them to avoid them spreading the virus.

## Social Distancing

Social distancing was also a critical policy encouraged in response to COVID-19. Social distancing was intended to reduce virus transmission by keeping people apart from one another. Social distancing works because most respiratory droplets can travel about two meters in conditions with zero wind speed (Dbouk & Drikakis, 2020). Considering other



environmental factors such as wind speed, droplets can travel much farther than this. CDC's recommendation for social distancing is to stay six feet away from others. Therefore, it is important to use social distancing with other preventive strategies such as mask-wearing. But, social distancing accounts for more than just distancing yourself from others. It can also mean staying home when experiencing symptoms of COVID-19, seeking treatment, moving activities outdoors, or improving ventilation. Following all these recommendations makes social distancing an essential policy.

# Effectiveness of Social Distancing

A study comparing how social distancing affected confirmed cases and deaths in 10 different countries shows it took up to four weeks from when strict social distancing measures were applied when the number of confirmed cases began to decrease (Thu et. al 2020). Although social distancing was vital to mitigating the spread of COVID-19, "social distancing policies led to a decrease in community mobility. This is a measurement of the movement trends of residents between various locations, such as home, work and retail shops" (Boldt 2020).

#### **Vaccinations**

The COVID-19 pandemic has changed vaccine policies worldwide. Unlike other similarly-situated countries, the United States did not mandate the COVID-19 vaccines for its citizens, but many companies and organizations did. The development of the COVID-19 vaccine has been a huge step in combatting the pandemic. This vaccine works by helping the body develop immunity to the virus.

#### Effectiveness of Vaccinations

A study about the impact of the COVID-19 vaccine on the pandemic found that, in the absence of vaccination, the daily incidence remained above one per 10,000 population for at least 288 days, while vaccination with 40% coverage reduced the outbreak peak and led to a daily incidence below one case within 203 – 222 days from the start of vaccination (Moghada et al., 2021). In addition, since the COVID-19 vaccine became available to the public in December 2020, the United States has seen a significant decrease in cases (Allen et al., 2023). The decrease in cases has been attributed to the vaccine policy, making it one of the most effective measures in combatting the pandemic.

# **COVID Policymaking and the Economy**

The world's economy was greatly affected by the pandemic and the policies put in place. The nature of this pandemic caused the biggest global economic crisis in nearly 100 years (The World Bank, 2022).

#### China

China has been one of the hardest-hit countries due to its "zero COVID" policy resulting in a lack of mobility. Because people are forced to stay home, the "prolonged disruption of China's manufacturing industry would be a major shock to the global economy, as China exports up to one-third of the world's intermediate goods" (Herrero, 2022). China's economy being impacted has caused problems in nearly every other country as they rely on China for products. China is the world's leading exporter of goods (Statsta Research Department, 2022), and the country's borders have been closed since 2020 due to the pandemic, limiting the goods transported out of the country.



## **United States**

The United States economy has also been working to recover from the pandemic and the economic impact of the policies put in place. The US government has created The American Rescue Plan which "provides \$350 billion in emergency funding for eligible state, local, territorial, and Tribal governments to respond to the COVID-19 emergency and bring back jobs" (US Department of Treasury, 2021), hoping to help the country bounce back from the lost jobs and investments from the pandemic.

# **COVID Policymaking and the Social Order**

## Education

Schools and universities all around the world have been forced to close in order to lower transmission at crucial points during the COVID-19 pandemic. School closures threaten the education system and the lives of students, the "rapid increase of infected cases has created a sense of uncertainty and anxiety about what is going to happen....this stress may lead to unfavorable effects on the learning and psychological health of students" (Sahu, 2020). Because of the scale of the pandemic, the negative effects on the mental health of students were inevitable and drastically impacted students' performance.

## Demographic Risks

Elderly people are at a much higher risk of contracting COVID-19. Because of this, many elderly people are living in constant stress and fear of becoming infected. They are also likely to be less capable of supporting themselves when they are in isolation (United Nations, 2020). All of these factors change the lives of elderly people and make them more susceptible to having lower mental health than they would have otherwise.

Black and Hispanic adults have been hit hardest by the pandemic. The pandemic has increased racial disparities in nearly all aspects of life. Some of the most significant consequences of the pandemic include the loss of employment. In March 2022, "nearly a fifth of Black adults, and about one in four Hispanic adults reported living in a household that experienced a loss of employment income in the last four weeks (17.1% and 23.0%, respectively) compared to 10.2% of White adults" (Drake, 2022).

# Political Support

Unlike other countries, politics played a huge role in the United States' response to COVID-19. Many studies have shown that political views were directly related to vaccination rates and deaths from COVID-19 (Albrecht, 2022). As governors and mayors were in charge of initiating pandemic prevention policies, they varied by location. Studies from Yale School of Medicine found that deaths during the COVID-19 pandemic were 76% higher among Republicans than among Democrats (Goldsmith-Pinkham, 2022). Republican adults make up the majority of the non-vaccinated population in the United States. They represent 41% of adults and "now make up 60% of the adult unvaccinated population across the country (Palosky, 2021).



# **COVID Policymaking: Successes and Failures**

#### Successful Policies in the Pacific

Different countries handled the pandemic in very different ways. Some policies worked better than others. For example, South Korea created very strict policies to reduce the spread of COVID-19. Some of these policies included adopting "active epidemiological investigations, strict isolation of affected patients, and extensive public lockdowns, which were helpful in controlling spread until the end of 2021" (Lim, 2022). These strategies helped keep COVID-19 cases stable and the county did not see a large spike until March 2022, over two years after the original emergence of the virus. Another country that handled the pandemic well was Australia. Amidst other policies, Travel restrictions and border control have been the focus (Nguyen et al., 2021). The travel restrictions focused on countries struggling the most with COVID-19 cases such as China, Iran, and Italy. These restrictions were put in place very early in the pandemic and were only lifted in July 2022. Australia reported a minimal, steady number of cases until a spike in 2022. Along with South Korea and Australia, Singapore also created measures to handle COVID-19 well. The policies that worked for them included "border control, mandatory 14-day quarantining for all returning residents, contact tracing and providing medical leave for mild cases allowing possible COVID-19 cases to self-isolate at home thus reducing community transmission" (Tan et. al., 2021). These strict policies resulted in a small, stable number of cases. Extensive, strict policies helped these countries combat the spread of COVID-19, but these systems cannot work with every country.

# Ineffective Policies among the Powers

Although the United States implemented several pandemic prevention policies, it was one of the countries hit hardest by the pandemic. Along with the United States, other countries with the highest number of reported deaths include India, Brazil, and Russia (Worldometer, 2023). India struggled with having the resources needed to treat patients infected with COVID-19. As one of the most populous countries in the world, "High population density and poor socio-economic conditions in India further added to the struggle against the second wave...the available resources (oxygen, drugs, ventilators, etc.) got exhausted quickly and hospitals had no isolation wards left, thereby leading to a massive number of casualties" (Patel, 2022). The case was different in Brazil where "The federal government has all but refused to adopt evidence-based comprehensive public health guidelines, leaving Brazil's dedicated medical staff to manage the sickest in intensive care units and improvise solutions when beds are unavailable" (Médecins Sans Frontières, 2021). Similar to the United States, politics played a role in the amount of cases and casualties reported in Brazil. Politics also play a role in the COVID-19 crisis in Russia where hesitancy to get vaccinated, even among frontline workers, medical staff and the elderly remain common (Stronski, 2021).

Learning from past mistakes, the United States and other countries that struggled throughout the pandemic can create plans for future pandemics by implementing policies that worked well.

# **Recommendations for Additional Future Pandemic Policies**

All the previous policies implemented throughout the pandemic involving mask mandates, vaccination, and social distancing proved successful. Unfortunately, they were implemented later than necessary to make the difference they could have. In addition to previous policies, more appropriate points and other policies can be used to make a difference in future pandemics.

After living through a pandemic, it is essential to learn from past mistakes and effective strategies and implement policies to prevent future pandemics. Currently, the United States government has created an outline of its goals for the next pandemic. These goals include being able to quickly create vaccines, have therapeutics available,



have reliable diagnostic tests, detect viruses that pose a pandemic threat, regularly monitor these viruses, strengthen their public health system, be economically ready, and prepare the scientific community to respond rapidly to any threats (White House, 2021).

As the pandemic plan mentions, it is critical to begin to prepare before a pandemic. Above all sufficient funding should be given to the healthcare system and the scientific community. The United States gave billions of dollars of funding to develop tests and vaccines during the COVID-19 pandemic. The SARS-CoV-2 vaccine was developed and approved in a record time. The significant funding allowed for "advanced technology, swift study enrollment...[and], some of the fastest, high-quality vaccine research ever conducted" (Kuter et al., 2021). Vaccination and testing policies were some of the most effective public health measures used to combat the spread of COVID-19. Funding for scientific research was a key factor in the success of these policies.

Funding for healthcare facilities is also necessary to prepare for future pandemics. Through the COVID-19 pandemic, there was a shortage of healthcare devices that could have been avoided with sufficient, equitable funding (FDA, 2023). Shortages in healthcare devices can lead to delays in diagnosis, treatment, and an increase in preventable deaths. A lot of the devices that were in short supply during the pandemic were not COVID-19 related, leading to an increase in other complications.

The COVID-19 pandemic is the third recorded coronavirus outbreak (Feehan, 2021). We now have the technology and information needed to rapidly develop vaccines and reliable tests. In order to better prepare for future global health emergencies, we should have these ready to treat and diagnose any pandemic threat. During the COVID-19 pandemic, the virus spread rapidly in the time it took to develop tests and vaccines, and one of the greatest ways to decrease the spread of the virus is the combination of these methods.

In the event that these measures fail, it is also necessary to use the tests as developed and implement the idea of contact tracing to identify and isolate individuals with suspected cases of infection. A natural, observational study of COVID-19 in England by Thiemo Fetzer and Thomas Graeber found that "contact tracing may be an even more effective tool to fight infectious diseases than was previously thought" (Fetzer & Graeber, 2021). Oftentimes, amidst disease outbreaks, information about the contacts of infected people is lost or limited. During this experiment, it was seen that the areas where information was missing were hit harder by the virus.

Implementation of contact tracing is necessary to reduce the spread of infectious diseases. In the past, it has been an underused system; it is difficult to find all of the people who have been exposed to the virus and ensure they are isolated. To combat this, many countries and companies are developing contact-tracing apps and programs. In the United States, efforts have not been successful. The main reason for this is the lack of coordination between companies and security concerns. For future pandemics, if contract tracing programs are to be successful, they must be coordinated, universally accepted, and adhere to security measures (Wren, 2023). If these conditions are met, contact tracing apps will be an effective tool to reduce the spread of viruses.

Finally, monitoring zoonotic pathogens can be the key to stopping a pandemic from occurring before it happens. From the previous pandemic, scientists learned that the virus was thought to be zoonotic, coming from animals. Closely watching these pathogens can help scientists determine if the virus is zoonotic and may pose pandemic potential (Hodson, 2022). If this is the case, diagnostic tests, and vaccines can be created and the virus can be contained before it spreads to humans.

# **Conclusion**

Almost seven million lives were lost to COVID-19, and even more lives changed indefinitely (WHO, 2023). Many of these deaths could have been easily prevented with a good plan in place. To ensure the next pandemic is prevented, it is essential to have a plan in place that is coordinated, universally accepted, and takes several precautionary measures to prevent the spread of disease.



# References

- 2021, P. R. A. (2021, October 13). *Failed coronavirus response drives Brazil to humanitarian catastrophe: MSF*. Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) International. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.msf.org/failed-coronavirus-response-drives-brazil-humanitarian-catastrophe
- Allen, S. (2022, November 15). Once Covid vaccines were introduced, more Republicans died than Democrats. Yale Insights. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://insights.som.yale.edu/insights/once-covid-vaccines-were-introduced-more-republicans-died-than-democrats
- American pandemic preparedness: Transforming our capabilities white house. (n.d.). Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/American-Pandemic-Preparedness-Transforming-Our-Capabilities-Final-For-Web.pdf?page=29
- Author links open overlay panelTran Phuoc Bao Thu a, a, b, c, Highlights•The statistics of the COVID-19 confirmed cases and deaths in 10 highly infected countries was collected•The effectiveness of the social distancing measures on the spread of COVID-19 was analyzed•It takes 1-4 weeks since the promulgation of high, & 2019, A. F. the end of. (2020, June 22). Effect of the social distancing measures on the spread of covid-19 in 10 highly infected countries. Science of The Total Environment. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0048969720339528
- Boldt, C. (2020, July 30). *Does social distancing help prevent covid-19?* MD Anderson Cancer Center. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.mdanderson.org/cancerwise/does-social-distancing-help-prevent-coronavirus-covid-19-spread.h00-159383523.html#:~:text=States%20with%20social%20 distancing%20policies,transmission%20of%20all%2050%20states.
- By. (2020, March 3). *Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and case count*. The New York Times. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/us/covid-cases.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022, February 10). Effectiveness of face mask or respirator use in indoor public settings for prevention of SARS-COV-2 infection California, February–December 2021. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7106e1.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023). *Understanding how covid-19 vaccines work*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/different-vaccines/how-they
  - work.html#:~text=The%20vector%20virus%20in%20the,is%20called%20a%20spike%20protein.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, January 26). *How to protect yourself and others*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, March 15). *CDC Museum Covid-19 Timeline*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/museum/timeline/covid19.html
- Clase, C. M., Fu, E. L., Joseph, M., Beale, R., Dolovich, M., Jardine, M., Mann, J., Pecoits-Filho, R., Winkelmayer, W. C., & Carrero, J. J. (2020, September 15). *Cloth masks may prevent transmission of COVID-19: An evidence-based, risk-based approach.* Annals of internal medicine. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32441991/
- Countries hit hardest by COVID-19: Think global health. Council on Foreign Relations. (n.d.). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.thinkglobalhealth.org/article/countries-hit-hardest-covid-
  - $19\#:\sim: text=When\%20we\%20took\%20an\%20initial, Brazil\%2C\%20Russia\%2C\%20and\%20Mexico.$
- Countries hit hardest by COVID-19: Think global health. Council on Foreign Relations. (n.d.). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.thinkglobalhealth.org/article/countries-hit-hardest-covid-
  - 19#:~:text=When%20we%20took%20an%20initial,Brazil%2C%20Russia%2C%20and%20Mexico.



- Covid-19 economic relief. U.S. Department of the Treasury. (2023, April 3). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/coronavirus#:~:text=Coronavirus%20State%20and%20Local%20Fiscal,emergency%20and%20bring%2 0back%20jobs.
- Dbouk, T., & Drikakis, D. (2020, May 1). *On coughing and airborne droplet transmission to humans*. AIP Publishing. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://aip.scitation.org/doi/full/10.1063/5.0011960
- *Distribution and abundance of tetraether lipid cyclization genes in* ... (n.d.). Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://ami-journals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/1462-2920.16375
- Dorn, E., Hancock, B., Sarakatsannis, J., & Wang, E. (2020, June). Covid-19 and student learning in the United StatesE. McKinsey & Company . Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/McKinsey/Industries/Public%20Sector/Our%20Insights/COVID-19%20and%20student%20learning%20in%20the%20United%20States%20The%20hurt%20could%20last%20a %20lifetime/COVID-19-and-student-learning-in-the-United-States-FINAL.pdf
- Elsevier. (2022, January 15). Cost-effective proactive testing strategies during COVID-19 mass vaccination: A modelling study. The Lancet Regional Health Americas. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2667193X21001782
- Glogowsky, U., Hansen, E., & Schächtele, S. (2021, September 22). *How effective are social distancing policies? evidence on the fight against COVID-19*. PLOS ONE. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0257363
- Hodson, R. (2022, October 26). *Preparing the world for the next pandemic*. Nature News. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-03353-9
- *How to cope with emerging viral diseases: Lessons from South Korea's* ... (n.d.). Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanwpc/article/PIIS2666-6065(22)00196-1/fulltext
- Kuter, B. J., Offit, P. A., & Poland, G. A. (2021, April 28). *The development of covid-19 vaccines in the United States: Why and how so fast?* Vaccine. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7997594/
- Moghadas, S. M., Vilches, T. N., Zhang, K., Wells, C. R., Shoukat, A., Singer, B. H., Meyers, L. A., Neuzil, K. M., Langley, J. M., Fitzpatrick, M. C., & Galvani, A. P. (2021, January 2). *The impact of vaccination on covid-19 outbreaks in the United States*. medRxiv: the preprint server for health sciences. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7709178/
- Patel, R. B., & Patel, B. B. (2022, November 2). *An analysis of the COVID-19 situation in India in terms of testing, treatment, vaccine acceptance and National Economic Performance*. International journal of public health. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9667391/#:~:text=High%20population%20density%20and%20 poor,drugs%2C%20ventilators%2C%20etc.)
- Patrick Drake and Robin Rudowitz Published: Apr 21, 2022. (2022, April 21). *Tracking social determinants of health during the COVID-19 pandemic*. KFF. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/tracking-social-determinants-of-health-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/
- Prakash, N., Srivastava, B., Singh, S., Sharma, S., & Jain, S. (2022, January 2). *Effectiveness of social distancing interventions in containing COVID-19 incidence: International evidence using Kalman Filter*. Economics and human biology. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8638209/
- Published by Statista Research Department, & 5, A. (2022, August 5). *Leading export countries globally 2021*. Statista. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264623/leading-export-countries-worldwide/
- Russia's response to its spiraling COVID-19 crisis is too little, too late. (n.d.). Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/10/28/russia-s-response-to-its-spiraling-covid-19-crisis-is-too-little-too-late-pub-85677



- Sahu, P. (2020, April 4). Closure of universities due to coronavirus disease 2019 (covid-19): Impact on education and mental health of students and academic staff. Cureus. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.cureus.com/articles/30110#!/
- Santander. (2022, May 5). *China's "Zero covid" policy could have a greater economic impact than the Ukraine War.* Santander Corporate Website. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.santander.com/en/press-room/insights/china-zero-covid-policy-could-have-a-greater-economic-impact-than-the-ukraine-war
- Shen, M., Xiao, Y., Zhuang, G., Li, Y., & Zhang, L. (2021, May 28). *Mass testing-an underexplored strategy for covid-19 control*. Innovation (Cambridge (Mass.)). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8081571/#:~:text=Mass%20testing%20is%20an%20interventi on,the%20polymerase%20chain%20reaction%20method.
- Still confused about masks? Here's the science behind how face masks prevent coronavirus. Still Confused About Masks? Here's the Science Behind How Face Masks Prevent Coronavirus | UC San Francisco. (2023, March 30). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2020/06/417906/still-confused-about-masks-heres-science-behind-how-face-masks-prevent
- Tan, J. B., Cook, M. J., Logan, P., Rozanova, L., & Wilder-Smith, A. (2020, December 31). *Singapore's pandemic preparedness: An overview of the first wave of covid-19*. International journal of environmental research and public health. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7795346/#:~:text=These%20measures%20included%20border%20control,reducing%20community%20transmission%20%5B4%5D.
- Tan, J. B., Cook, M. J., Logan, P., Rozanova, L., & Wilder-Smith, A. (2020, December 31). Singapore's pandemic preparedness: An overview of the first wave of covid-19. International journal of environmental research and public health. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7795346/#:~:text=These%20measures%20included%20border%20control,reducing%20community%20transmission%20%5B4%5D.
- Two years of U.S. covid-19 vaccines have prevented millions of hospitalizations and deaths. Two Years COVID Vaccines Prevented Millions Hospitalizations Deaths | Commonwealth Fund. (2022, December 13). Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2022/two-years-covid-vaccines-prevented-millions-deaths-hospitalizations
- United Nations. (n.d.). Everyone included: Social impact of covid-19 | division for inclusive social development (DISD). United Nations. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://social.desa.un.org/everyone-included-social-impact-of-covid-19
- Van Dyke, M. E., Rogers, T. M., Pevzner, E., Satterwhite, C. L., Shah, H. B., Beckman, W. J., Ahmed, F., Hunt, D. C., & Rule, J. (2020, November 27). Trends in county-level covid-19 incidence in counties with and without a mask mandate Kansas, June 1-August 23, 2020. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7727605/
- Van Nguyen, H., Lan Nguyen, H., Thi Minh Dao, A., Van Nguyen, T., The Nguyen, P., Mai Le, P., Duy Vu, K., Thi Ngoc Tran, A., Kim Dao, P., Thi Nguyen, C., & Debattista, J. (2022, January). *The COVID-19 pandemic in Australia: Public health responses, opportunities and challenges*. The International journal of health planning and management. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8652799/
- Wang , Y., Deng, Z., & Shi, D. (n.d.). Wang Wiley Online Library. Retrieved April 12, 2023, from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/mds3.10163
- World Bank Group. (2023, March 30). WDR 2022 Chapter 1. introduction. World Bank. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/wdr2022/brief/chapter-1-introduction-the-economic-impacts-of-the-covid-19
  - $crisis\#: \sim : text = The \%20 COVID\%2D19\%20 pandemic\%20 sent, inequality\%20 within\%20 and\%20 across\%20 countries.$

World Health Organization. (2020). *Listings of who's response to covid-19*. World Health Organization. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.who.int/news/item/29-06-2020-covidtimeline

Wren, H., & Associate, C. M. (2023, February 7). What is contact tracing? How does it slow the spread of covid-19? Zendesk. Retrieved April 11, 2023, from https://www.zendesk.com/blog/contact-tracing/